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Palos Verdes school
board to revisit
Peninsula High stadium
lighting

By Melissa Pamer Staff Writer

Posted: 07112/2011 07:32:48 PM PDT

Updated: 07/12/2011 07:33:20 PM PDT

The Palos Verdes Peninsula school board is set
Thursday to revisit a controversial proposal to
install stadium lighting at the Peninsula High
football field.

In July 2010, the board gave a group of parents
and alumni permission to raise funds for lights
and a sound system. The group has brought in
$250,000 and is ready to pay for a review of the
environmental effects of the proposal, according
to the chairwoman of the Peninsula Stadium
Lights Steering Committee.

The Palos Verdes Peninsula Unified School
District board is expected to receive an update
from staff and give direction on the next steps
for the proposal, which has been sharply
criticized by neighbors of the Rolling Hills Estates
campus.

The 6:30 p.m. meeting is at Malaga Cove
Administration Center, 375 Via Almar, Palos
Verdes Estates.

- Melissa Pamer
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Will stadium lights effort go on?

By Mary Scott Peninsula News
Thursday, July 14, 2011 1: 13 PM PDT

The Peninsula High School Stadium Lights Steering Committee will meet with the Board of Education during
the board's regular meeting tonight. Although the progress on the committee's fundraising efforts will be
presented as an informational item, the board could decide whether or not to let the effort continue.

"The meeting is simply to review where we are at in the process," Kevin Moen, a Peninsula High football
coach and a member of the stadium lights committee, said. "The board had asked for the committee to raise
a certain amount by July in order to proceed to the EIR process."

In July 2010, the committee was given the go-ahead to raise funds to complete the design and for the
environmental impact report for four aO-foot-tall light poles and a new sound system for Peninsula High's
football stadium. The board at that time did not approve the installation of stadium lights, nor did it approve
or pledge any Palos Verdes Peninsula Unified School District funds for the project. Nevertheless, the board's
decision outraged many residents liVing near the school, as previous school boards have denied even initial
fundraising for stadium lights because of their impact, including light, noise and traffic, on the surrounding
neighborhoods.

Since the board's approval of stadium light fundraising last summer, opposition has formed the Peninsula
Preservation Committee. Its members are expected to attend tonight's meeting.

"Many are expecting a packed house with a number of interesting speakers on both sides of the issue,"
resident Mark Sturgeon said. "The BOE is expected to take a vote, and may authorize continued fundraising
or they may end it once and for all."

The estimated cost for the stadium light project is between $750,000 and $900,000, according to the
district. The final cost will not be known until the bidding process is complete.

"Through the financial support from a large number of people we have raised in excess of \[the necessary\]
amount and look forward to moving on to the EIR process," Moen said. "This is what was requested by the
city of Rancho Palos Verdes, Rolling Hills Estates and the board."

The meeting will take place at the Malaga Cove Administration Center board room, 375 Via Almar in Palos
Verdes Estates. The open session is expected to reconvene at

6:30 p.m.

mscott@pvnews.com
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Palos Verdes school
board shuts down
Peninsula High stadium
lighting plan

By Melissa Pamer Staff Writer

Posted: 07115/2011 06:54:42 PM PDT

Updated: 07/15/201107:15:31 PM PDT

Citing the divisive nature of a proposal that
generated intense interest over the past year,
the Palos Verdes Peninsula school board has
shut down a fundraising group that wanted to
bring Friday night lights to high school football
games on The Hill.

The board voted unanimously to halt the efforts
of a committee of parents and alumni who had
dreamed of seeing football players and
cheerleaders perform under stadium lighting at
Palos Verdes Peninsula High in Rolling Hills
Estates.

After it was given the go-ahead by the board a
year ago to begin fundraising, the group had
brought in more than the $250,000 required by
the district to move forward with a study of
lighting plans.

"Most if not all of our donors are emotionally and
materially invested in moving this project to the
next phase," said Nina MacLeay, chairwoman of
the Peninsula Stadium Lights Steering
Committee.

But at a standing-room-only meeting Thursday
night that was packed with opponents of the
lights, the district brought an end to the
committee's efforts.

The vote came after an hour of testimony from
residents, many of whom said the lights would

degrade the quality of life on The Hill.

One speaker, Marilyn Forsythe of Rolling Hills
Estates, called the Peninsula "an oasis in the
middle of a vast, seething Los Angeles
metropolis, filled with cars, dust and noise."

"A few narrow-minded people want to destroy
this pristine area, this very unique paradise,"

she continued, noting that the school had gone
for decades with no lights.

Several speakers brought up the prospect of
"angry voters" withdrawing their support for an
expected district bid to extend a much-needed
parcel tax that brings in $7 million annually for
school salaries and operations. The tax expires
in 2013 and the board will later this month
consider when to ask voters for an extension.

"Ending the lights proposal tonight will improve
community support for our schools when it
comes time to pass the hat and ask for another
parcel tax," said resident Mark Sturgeon.

Sturgeon represents a group called the Peninsula
Preservation Committee, which has organized in
opposition to the lights proposal since last
summer. Members who crowded the board room
wore stickers that said "We love our schools, but

http://www.dailybreeze.com/fdcp?unique=1311020162046 7/18/2011
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... NO LIGHTS Please."

Peninsula High co-head football coach Adam
Boyd took issue with that.

"If you love our schools, then why would you
want to deprive your children of this great
opportunity - an opportunity that 99 percent of
high school Americans get to enjoy?" Boyd asked.

Board members said they were driven to their
decision by the level of contention the proposal
had created.

"Friday night lights was going to bring the
community together, but somehow what's
happened over the past year - it's divided the
community. That's what so sad about this
situation," board member Barbara Lucky said.

Boyd and fellow coach Kevin Moen, a former
football star from what was then Rolling Hills
High who went on to play for the University of
California, Berkeley, had argued repeatedly that
their team - and the broader school community ­
deserved the experience of night games.

"I just wish we weren't so divisive over this
issue."

Lights proponents pleaded that they had
complied with district demands and had pursued
their goal "in good faith."

Peninsula High, along with the district's other
comprehensive high school, Palos Verdes High in
Palos Verdes Estates, are the only two large CIF
campuses in the South Bay that cannot host night
games because they lack lighting.

Board President Dora de la Rosa and others said
"things have changed" since the initial go-ahead
was issued last year.

"It's very, very difficult," she said.

You could save up to

$343

lIDResponsible [ifAffordable
Auto Insurance

The action was taken under a policy adopted in
2006 - the only one in the state, according to
district officials - that guides board oversight of
independent fundraising efforts for construction
projects. With its wealthy parent and alumni
population, the district is in the unusual position
of having parents suggest and raise funds for
capital projects.

Afternoon home games require students to leave
class early, and that means working parents
often cannot attend.

Last July, board members said they worried about
impact on close-by neighbors, and had concerns
about glare, traffic, trash and parking. But they
voted unanimously at the time to allow the lights
committee to move forward with fundraising to
pay for an environmental impact report to study
the effects of the proposed lighting.

But the board voted 4-0, with board member
Larry Vanden Bos absent, to end the project. The
vote came just days after committee members
scrambled to meet a July 1 district-imposed
deadline to raise $250,000.

The committee intended to pay the full cost of
installing and maintaining the lights. Members
said Thursday that the board was voting based
on emotion - a charge denied by board members
- instead of on the "facts" that would be
provided by a future environmental review.

http://www.dailybreeze.com/fdcp?unique=1311020162046 7/18/2011
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Superintendent Walker Williams and the district's
attorney, Terry Tao, both expressed misgivings
about the lights.

Tao said there were legal concerns, including
about a possible court challenge to the planned
environmental review. He was skeptical that the
group would have enough money to fund
contingencies.

Williams worried that the district would end up
spending its own money on the project. He
recommended the board vote to end the
fundraising.

It's not the first time the district has been
embroiled in controversy by a push - and push­
back - for stadium lighting. The last conflict over
night games occurred in 1993, and on occasions
before that.

On Friday, Moen and MacLeay both said that
members of the lights committee were
discouraged that the board had rehashed the
merits of the project instead of hearing an
update on fundraising - as they expected - at
Thursday's meeting. They were surprised by the
discussion and the vote.

"There were no revelations last night that were
different than a year ago," Moen said. "To me,
last night's decision to stop the project was
unfounded. If they would have made that d
ecision a year ago, I could have lived with it. It's
hard right now because we've garnered 1,500
supporters of this project who have donated."

Moen said the committee would meet in coming
days to figure out its next move. If a decision is
made to end the group's efforts, money will be
returned to donors, he said.

But that didn't sound likely just yet.

"We have a pretty committed group," Moen said.
"Although we had a setback last night, we're not
going to let that deter us from continuing to

pursue the project."

In an email Friday, Sturgeon called the outcome
"a big victory for the community."

"One has to ask, are we doomed to repeat this
process every 12 years?" Sturgeon wrote. "I can
only hope that when future booster groups
consider promoting stadium lights at any of our
high school campuses, they will look at the
history of four failed attempts and reconsider
their options."

melissa.pamer@dailybreeze.com
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Palos Verdes Peninsulausn Meeting: Regular Meeting: K. Discussion/Action

Created: July 08, 2011 at 03:47 PM

1. Palos Verdes Peninsula High School Stadium Lights
Steering Committee Project (V)
July 14, 2011
Status: Ready for Meeting

Quick Summary / Recommended Action
That the Board give staff direction or take action as deemed appropriate and/or necessary
regarding the Palos Verdes Peninsula High School Stadium Lights Project.

Background Information
Per Board Policy and Administrative Regulation 3290.1, if school sites desire to organize a
capital campaign for buildings and funds, they must inform the Board of Education of their
intent and then obtain conceptual approval from the Board.

At the July 22, 2010 meeting, the Board of Education approved the concept as presented
by the Peninsula Stadium Lights Steering Committee, thereby providing the authority for
the Committee to begin fundraising for its proposed Palos Verdes Peninsula High School
stadium light project.

Current Considerations
The Board will be presented with information and an update on the Palos Verdes Peninsula
High School Stadium Lights Project.

Financial Considerations
The estimated cost for this project ranges from $750,000-$900,000. The final cost will not
be known until the bid process is complete. Funding for the project will be provided
through the fundraising efforts of the Palos Verdes Peninsula High School Stadium Lights
Steering Committee.

Administrators
Deputy Superintendent of Business Services

http://pvpusd.csbaagendaonline.net/cgi-bin/WebObjects/pvpusd-eAgenda.woa/wo/8.0.7.1.3.... 7/8/2011



Letters to Senators Feinstein and Boxer regarding the
Rancho LPG butane storage facility
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THOMAS D. LONG, MAYOR

ANTHONY M. MISETICH, MAYOR PRO TEM

BRIAN CAMPBELL, COUNCILMAN
DoUGLAS W. STERN, COUNCILMAN
STEFAN WOLOWICZ, CoUNCILMAN

June 21,2011

The Honorable Dianne Feinstein
United States Senate
331 Hart Senate Office Building
Washington. DC 20510

RANCHO PALOS VERDES

SUBJECT: City of Rancho Palos Verdes' Concerns regarding the Rancho LPG
Butane Storage Facility, 2110 North Gaffey Street, San Pedro, California

Dear Senator Feinstein:

Residents in San Pedro and Rancho Palos Verdes have been concerned for many years
about the Rancho LPG (formerly AmeriGas) butane storage facility at North Gaffey Street
and Westmont Drive in San Pedro. Within the past year, these concerns returned to the
forefront, particularly in the aftermath of the catastrophic gas pipeline failure in the Bay
Area community of San Bruno in September 2010.

We understand that plans were made several years ago for this facility to be re-Iocated to
the Port of Los Angeles-away from homes, schools and local business-plans that (for
some reason) have never come'to fruition. The facility was approved for its current site
more than thirty (30) years ago, at a time when less-rigorous environmental review and
public participation processes were in effect than is the case today.

In September 2010, the City of Los Angeles' Northwest San Pedro Neighborhood Council
(NWSPNC) released a quantitative risk assessment of the Rancho LPG facility, prepared
by Cornerstone Technologies. The Cornerstone report identified a variety of possible
accident scenarios for the facility. These ranged from a relatively small, on-site mishap
with impacts mainly contained to the site, to a sudden, catastrophic failure of the butane
storage tanks with impacts extending for a 5- to 7-mile radius from the facility.

The facility's operator, Rancho LPG Holdings, LLC, immediately refuted the conclusions of
the Cornerstone report, whose authors have not (to the City's knowledge) responded
publicly to questions about how the risk assessment was prepared or how its conclusions
were reached. Rancho LPG subsequently commissioned its own risk assessment of the
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Senator Dianne Feinstein
June 16, 2011
Page 2

facility, prepared by Quest Consultants. The findings of the Quest report, which were
publicly released in January 2011, concluded that the area potentially affected by the most
catastrophic events that could realistically occur at the Rancho LPG facility. would be
several orders of magnitude less than the nearly 7-mile radius affected under the most­
catastrophic scenario identified in the Cornerstone report. Despite this, there remain today
many unanswered questions about the safety of this facility for residents living nearby.

Ideally, the City of Rancho Palos Verdes and its residents would like to see this facility
relocated to another site that does not pose such a significant "risk of upset" to surrounding
property and neighborhoods. Failing that, however, we wish to be assured that the facility
is operated as safely as possible, and in complete accordance the regulations of all ,tocal,
State and Federal agencies having jurisdiction over this site and these types of f~cilities.

To these ends, we respectfully request your assistance in the fulfilling the following
community objectives:

• Regularly monitor the Rancho LPG site and facility, and enforce (to the maximum
extent possible) any applicable Federal regUlations and environmental review
processes (Le., NEPA) with respect to the on-going operation of the facility and any
possible future proposals for its modification, renovation and/or expansion; and,

• Provide to the general public a transparent and accountable clearinghouse for the
dissemination of any information and the discussion of issues about the Rancho
LPG site and facility.

Our Planning Staff continues to monitor issues related to the Rancho LPG site and facility,
and to report these issues regu!arly to our City Council. We look forward to working with
you and the facility's owner/operator to ensure the future safety and tranquility of our
respective communities and residents.

Thomas
Mayor

cc: Rancho Palos Verdes City Council
Carolyn Lehr, City Manager
Joel Rojas, Community Development Director
Kit Fox, Associate Planner
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RANCHO PALOS VERDES

The Honorable Barbara Boxer
United States Senate
112 Hart Senate Office Building
Washington, DC 20510

SUBJECT: City of Rancho Palos Verdes' Concerns regarding the Rancho LPG
Butane Storage Facility, 2110 North Gaffey Street, San Pedro,
California

Dear Senator Boxer:

Residents in San Pedro and Rancho Palos Verdes have been concerned for many
years about the Rancho LPG (formerly AmeriGas) butane storage facility at North
Gaffey Street and Westmont Drive in San Pedro. Within the past year, these concerns
returned to the forefront, particularly in the aftermath of the catastrophic gas pipeline
failure in the Bay Area community of San Bruno in September 2010.

We understand that plans were made several years ago for this facility to be re-Iocated
to the Port of Los Angeles-away from homes, schools and local business-plans that
(for some reason) have never come to fruition. The facility was approved for its current
site more than thirty (30) years' ago, at a time when less-rigorous environmental review
and public participation processes were in effect than is the case today.

In September 2010, the City of Los Angeles' Northwest San Pedro Neighborhood
Council (NWSPNC) released a quantitative risk assessment of the Rancho LPG facility,
prepared by Cornerstone Technologies. The Cornerstone report identified a variety of
possible accident scenarios for the facility. These ranged from a relatively small, on-site
mishap with impacts mainly contained to the site, to a sudden, catastrophic failure of the
butane storage tanks with impacts extending for a 5- to 7-mile radius from the facility.

The facility's operator, Rancho LPG Holdings, LLC, immediately refuted the conclusions
of the Cornerstone report, whose authors have not (to the City's knowledge) responded
publicly to questions about how the risk assessment was prepared or how its
conclusions were reached. Rancho LPG subsequently commissioned its own risk
assessment of the facility, prepared by Quest Consultants. The findings of the Quest
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Senator Barbara Boxer
June 16, 2011
Page 2

report, which were publicly released in January 2011, concluded that the area
potentially affected by the most catastrophic events that could realistically occur at the
Rancho LPG facility would be several orders of magnitude less than the nearly 7-mile
radius affected under the most-catastrophic scenario identified in the Cornerstone

. report. Despite this, there remain today many unanswered questions about the safety
of this facility for residents living nearby.

Ideally, the City of Rancho Palos Verdes and its residents would like to see this facility
relocated to another site that does not pose such a significant "risk of upsef' to
surrounding property and neighborhoods. Failing that, however, we wish to be assured
that the facility is operated as safely as possible, and in complete accordance· the
regulations of all local, State and Federal agencies having jurisdiction over this site and
these types of facilities. To these ends, we respectfully request your assistance in the
fulfilling the following community objectives:

• Regularly monitor the Rancho LPG site and facility, and enforce (to the maximum
extent possible) any applicable Federal regulations and environmental review
processes (Le., NEPA) with respect to the on-going operation of the facility and
any possible future proposals for its modification, renovation and/or expansion;
and,

• Provide to the general public a transparent and accountable clearinghouse for
the dissemination of any information and the discussion of issues about the
Rancho LPG site and facility.

Our Planning Staff continues to monitor issues related to the Rancho LPG site and
facility, and to report these issues regularly to our City Council. We look forward to
working with you and the facility's owner/operator to ensure the future safety and
tranquility of our respective communities and residents.

Thomas D. Long
Mayor

cc: Rancho Palos Verdes City Council
Carolyn Lehr, City Manager
Joel Rojas, Community Development Director
Kit Fox, Associate Planner
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College's new course

By Melissa Pamer Staff Writer

Posted: 06/19/2011 07:02:52 AM PDT

Updated: 06/20/2011 06:07:46 AM PDT

oncrete patios elng aid at Marymount San Pedro
housing facility where about 400 students live when the
school is in session. The college is turning its expansion
plans toward the Los Angeles community. (Brad Graverson
Staff Photographer)

Less than a year after facing ballot-box defeat
in its bid for dormitories in Rancho Palos Verdes,
Marymount College is turning its expansion­
oriented eye down the hill toward San Pedro.

The private Catholic college last week

announced a 50-year master plan that would
overhaul its 11-acre San Pedro property, erecting
new housing for hundreds of students and large
new classroom buildings. At the same time, the
school is increasing its footprint and rewing up
its cultural programming in the harbor
community's downtown area.

The change was inspired both by rapidly
increasing enrollment, which began last year
after the college started offering bachelor's
degrees, and by students' embrace of San Pedro
during courses offered this spring at the Grand
Annex and performances at the historic Warner
Grand Theatre.

"It was a big win. They were in really nice sp~ces.

Spaces like the Warner, we've never had in
Rancho Palos Verdes. You could make the case
that: Why should we even dream of bUilding in
Rancho Palos Verdes when this beautiful setting
is available to us in San Pedro?" college President
Michael Brophy said.

The college's plans for its Palos Verdes Drive
North property, a former Navy housing site that
has remained largely unchanged since
Marymount took possession in 1998, were
quietly unveiled before Northwest San Pedro and
Harbor City neighborhood council members last
month.
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The master plan, which fulfills the "educational
park"

concept pitched when Marymount bid for the
military land, still needs to be submitted to and
approved by Los Angeles officials.

The new direction for the college comes after a
bruising November election battle in which
Marymount sought Rancho Palos Verdes voter
approval for dormitories - as well as for other
improvements that already had City Council
backing. Despite spending nearly $1.5 million on
the effort, Marymount failed to get Measure P
approved.

"The lesson that's learned in Rancho Palos
Verdes is a Catholic college does not a political
candidate make," Brophy said.

But he said he still planned to see improvements,
including a new library and athletic center,
completed at the main campus - a 25-acre
parcel on Palos Verdes Drive East that offers
sweeping ocean views and is surrounded by
private residences.

And Brophy is not giving up on his vision of
dormitories at the Rancho Palos Verdes campus,
despite the election loss and ongoing opposition
from surrounding homeowners.

"In the meantime, frankly, we can devote
ourselves to that or tum to the city of Los
Angeles and meet the needs of our growing
student population," Brophy said.

The school this year became only the second
Catholic institution in Los Angeles to confer
bachelor's degrees, after Loyola Marymount
University in Westchester. The new course
offerings transformed the two-year college in
concept and attracted many more students,
despite tuition of about $28,000 this year. Room
and board ranges from about $11,000 to
$14,000.

Full-time enrollment hit its Rancho Palos
Verdes-imposed cap of 793 last fall, and Brophy
said he expects to exceed that number in the
future when classrooms are built at the San
Pedro property.

That growth is a benefit for fundraising and puts
the college in a better position to borrow funds
for construction, Brophy said.

"We never expected to be this large this quickly,"
he added.

The San Pedro land allows an appropriate
response, he said.

Marymount's main property in San Pedro is
adjacent private Rolling Hills Preparatory Schodl
in a slightly isolated area overlooking
Wilmington oil refineries. For now, it's occupied
by 86 town houses, many of which are getting
overhauled this summer to aUow more students
to live there, some of them in triples. About 400
are expected in fall.

This past academic year, the college created a
new quad area with basketball and volleyball
courts, and a gathering space with a huge
outdoor fireplace.

"It's beautiful. Students love it - s'mores," said
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Susie Mitton Shannon, who lives at the site and is
the college's residential life director. "It's created
much more of a community sense for our
students."

The college plans to first build a new parking lot
- disguised by vegetation - along Palos Verdes 0
rive North. Then a new maintenance yard would
come, followed in 2016 by a three-story building
with offices, classrooms and dining that's set to
be called "Old Main."

Marymount is also talking to Rolling Hills Prep
about shared athletic facilities, Brophy said.

In 2020, Marymount envisions constructing
academic buildings with 36 classrooms.
Residence halls would eventually be built in a
dorm style, followed by a central dining hall,
student union and more classrooms by 2055.
Initial planning documents said dorms would
house 900 students, but Brophy said the figure is
not final.

The structures would be built in a "California
craftsman" style.

So far, the plan has been met with cautious
enthusiasm by Harbor Area neighborhood council
members, despite a bit of surprise as to the
extent of the expansion.

John Greenwood, chairman of the planning and
land-use committee for the Northwest San Pedro
Neighborhood Council and a former Los Angeles
school board member, said reactions to
Marymount's presentation have produced a lot of
questions and some concern about effects on
traffic.

"Some folks were upset that - 'gee, you got
voted out of Palos Verdes and now you're coming
to us,'" said Greenwood, who noted that he
generally favors more educational opportunities
locally.

"The more options we can get for higher

education in the community, the better. We just
want to make sure the details make sense."

Joanne Valle, executive director of the Harbor
City/Harbor Gateway Chamber of Commerce,
was thrilled.

"It's right there, right at our back door," Valle
said. "Any time we bring in an educational
facility, it's wonderful."

Meanwhile, the college is expanding elsewhere
in San Pedro. It plans to lease office space on
Sixth Street, just down the way from the Warner
Grand Theatre and Grand Annex, where art
classes will again be offered this year. Student
artists will also show work this year in gallery
space at the historic Arcade Building.

"We'd like to think we can re-enliven some of
the spaces on Sixth Street. They're certainly
looking for that kind of energy," Brophy said.

He also hopes to see many students interning
with local businesses and at the Port of Los
Angeles. He touts the 17,000 hours of community
service that students performed this year
through a partnership with the Boys &Girls Clubs
of Los Angeles Harbor.

Marymount also recently upgraded its 30-unit
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Point View West apartment complex on 24th
Street.

Kelly Curtis, the college's director of
communications, said there's been an attitude
difference in San Pedro.

"We're so welcomed. We're met with enthusiasm
instead of a little bit of resistance in Rancho
Palos Verdes," Curtis said. "Our students have
been residing in San Pedro for 37 years, and
there's a misperception that we're a Palos
Verdes institution. We're not."

In Rancho Palos Verdes, where neighbors still
keep an eagle eye on Marymount's activities and
plans, the expansion of the San Pedro campus is
producing some sense of satisfaction.

"We're quite delighted. It's exactly what we had
said they should have done 10 years ago," said
Lois Karp, a Rancho Palos Verdes homeowner
who founded a nonprofit in part to oppose
Marymount's dorm plans.

The school's plans for its Palos Verdes Drive East
property have, meanwhile, languished. Since the
council approved the expansion last year after
some 10 years of back and forth, the college has
not filed any planning documents that would
allow it to begin construction.

Under council-approved requirements, the initial
phase of the project - demolition, grading, a new
parking area, athletic fields and the erection of
modular temporary buildings - was supposed to
be completed by Sept. 30, 2012, principal planner
Ara Mihranian said.

An extension can be requested, but, Mihranian
noted, "It appears to be a tight timeline."

And as the college seeks permits to upgrade
some ventilation equipment on science
laboratories, a debate has arisen on whether the
new conditions approved last year by the council
should be enforced, considering construction

hasn't begun.

Regardless of those lingering questions in
Rancho Palos Verdes, Brophy is filled with
optimism about the college's new direction.

"The Rancho Palos Verdes campus will always be
the academic flagship of Marymount College.
The location bestows upon it a serenity, a
security that is part and parcel with our
transformative experience," Brophy said.

"While 90275 was a very important ZIP code,
90731 has been important and will gain a more
prominent role in future years."

melissa.pamer@dailybreeze.com
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Marymount College announces 50-year plan for San Pedro campus

From Staff Reports
Thursday, June 23, 2011 1:43 PM PDT

Development at Rancho Palos Verdes campus to begin in 2012.

RPV - The Marymount College board of trustees and Marymount President Michael S. Brophy announced
last week the college's proposed master plan for its San Pedro satellite campus, located at 1600 Palos
Verdes Drive North, and affirmed its commitment to begin construction at the college's original campl,ls in
Rancho Palos Verdes.

The long-term plan for the San Pedro campus includes constructing residential and academic facilities by
2055. The college is in the early stages of the mandatory Los Angeles County conditional use permit process
and does not anticipate CUP approval before December 2012.

The San Pedro master plan centers on developing a small college campus where students will live, attend
classes and study. Projects will be completed in steps over the duration of 50 years. Among the first projects
will be improving the San Pedro property by constructing an aesthetically pleasing parking lot along Palos
Verdes Drive North so that cars do not have to park along the roadway, building a maintenance facility and
upgrading the on-campus townhomes to accommodate the growing need for student housing. Approximately
400 students will reside at the San Pedro campus in fall 2011.

In 2016, the college will construct an educational building, currently referred to as "Old Main," that also will
provide some student facilities, including a dining commons and recreational features. In 2020, more
classrooms will be constructed. The exteriors of all proposed new buildings will be styled with a "California
craftsman" appearance, with the surrounding grounds maintaining a college campus, park-like ambiance.
The new buildings will not interfere with the surrounding neighborhood's aesthetic, and the buildings'
exterior projection from the street will not exceed more than two stories in height.

In 2035, the existing and older townhomes will be dismantled, with new residential units constructed in their
place. In 2055, a student union and more residential units will be constructed. With each phase of
construction, adequate parking facilities will be incorporated to accommodate additional students.

The college presented its plans to and sought community input from the Harbor City Neighborhood Council
and the Northwest San Pedro Neighborhood Council, and it held two community forums for neighbors to
attend. Follow-up meetings with the neighborhood councils and community are expected as the plan moves
through the entitlement process.

The college recognized the need to understand the potential impact that the growing campus will have on
local roadways, so in spring 2011 it commissioned a traffic study of 17 intersections and the impact that
increased enrollment at the San Pedro campus would have on those intersections. Preliminarily, the study
revealed that by using the site for both residential and academic purposes, the number of cars traveling
between the San Pedro and RPV campuses would decrease. The detailed report from the traffic study has
not yet been completed. Currently and for the foreseeable future, the college provides bus service for its
students who reside in San Pedro, thereby reducing traffic on local roads.

Marymount College and San Pedro have been in an alliance for nearly four decades.

"The San Pedro community offers a classroom for our students," Brophy said. "What it gives our students is
as important as lectures and textbooks. Working, volunteering and experiencing the real world all contribute
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to our students' transformation into people who lead lives of leadership and service."

Marymount students have resided off campus in San Pedro for 37 years, at first in rented apartments
throughout the port community, and now in two locations: one at Palos Verdes Drive North and one to the
west in San Pedro in an apartment complex owned by the college. Faculty and staff also choose to reside in
San Pedro, with 42 employees currently making their homes there.

New opportunities

In partnership with San Pedro's community leaders, the college recently formalized arrangements for
teaching and performing on Sixth Street in downtown San Pedro. The college's annual Ito/Matsuura Film
Series was shown at the Warner Grand Theatre in fall 2010, and students in the jazz ensemble rehearsed at
the Grand Annex all year. In spring 2011, students performed the play "You Can't Take It with You" at the
Warner Grand.

Brophy sees Marymount students continuing their involvement in the San Pedro community.

"Looking into our next academic year, we plan to offer film series, theatrical productions, guest lectures and
gallery showings of multimedia work at the Arcade Gallery, and we plan to participate in First Thursday
Artwalks," he says. In addition, the college intends to offer classes in music and theater arts, and curricula
within its bachelor's degree programs.

In summer 2011, Marymount will increase its presence in San Pedro to accommodate growth, serve upper
division undergraduates and develop graduate programs to connect to local business, municipal, arts and
not-for-profit groups in Los Angeles. A new administrative and institutional center will be located at 222
Sixth St. This building will be the new home for the institutional advancement and communications divisions,
the Medeem and Intentional Conversation Institutes and leadership of the business and global studies
programs. Academic Affairs and a new enrollment management team specializing in returning-student and
graduate study will be represented in the building as well.

Additionally, early plans are under way for a bUilding closer to the Warner Grand Theatre that will include
visual and media arts learning spaces for students and studios for faculty instruction, research and design as
well as a gallery for student, faculty and community art exhibitions.

"Our intention is to contribute to and learn from the cultural richness found in downtown San Pedro," Brophy
says.

Connections beyond class

Beyond the classroom, the college's Catholic mission encourages service to others. In 2010-11, Marymount
students volunteered 17,000 hours of service to the Boys and Girls Clubs of the Los Angeles Harbor. First­
year students tutored, led activities and served as mentors at the three Los Angeles Harbor locations,
encouraging after-school participants to pursue a college education.

In 2011-12, the college's students will continue their relationship with the Boys and Girls Clubs of the Los
Angeles Harbor and engage in new opportunities, including serving on community committees and providing
hands-on assistance with initiatives such as building a skate park, and contributing to a community survey,
newsletter or event. College staff and faculty also will be engaged in local civic efforts, including participating
in the San Pedro Chamber of Commerce and the Arts Cultural Entertainment committee and service, as well
as making philanthropic contributions to the Boys and Girls Clubs, Rainbow Services, Grand Vision
Foundation and Mary Star of the Sea High School.

Campus development

In 2010, the city of RPV approved a conditional use permit for the college to develop its Palos Verdes
campus at 30800 Palos Verdes Drive East. Entitlements include a library, athletic facilities and much-overdue
infrastructure upgrades to existing structures. These projects will be completed incrementally, beginning
with the groundbreaking of the William H. Hannon Library in summer 2012. Final planning and fundraising
for this state-of-art library are occurring now.


